0001123360 12/31 2021 Q2 false http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2021-01-31#AccountingStandardsUpdate201613Member 6 1 1 1 1 1 0001123360 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 xbrli:shares 0001123360 2021-07-28 iso4217:USD 0001123360 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 iso4217:USD xbrli:shares 0001123360 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 2021-06-30 0001123360 2020-12-31 0001123360 2019-12-31 0001123360 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0001123360 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:ParentMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 gpn:segment 0001123360 gpn:ZegoMember 2021-06-10 2021-06-10 0001123360 gpn:ZegoMember 2021-06-10 0001123360 gpn:MerchantsSolutionsMember gpn:ZegoMember 2021-06-10 2021-06-10 0001123360 srt:MinimumMember gpn:ZegoMember 2021-06-10 2021-06-10 0001123360 srt:MaximumMember gpn:ZegoMember 2021-06-10 2021-06-10 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AmericasMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AmericasMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AmericasMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AmericasMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AmericasMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AmericasMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember srt:AmericasMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AmericasMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AmericasMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:EuropeMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:RelationshipLedMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:RelationshipLedMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:RelationshipLedMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:RelationshipLedMember gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:TechnologyServiceMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:TechnologyServiceMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:TechnologyServiceMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:TechnologyServiceMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:ObtainContractMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:ObtainContractMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:FulfillContractMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:FulfillContractMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 2021-07-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 2022-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 2023-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 2024-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 2025-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 2026-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 2027-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CustomerRelatedIntangibleAssetsMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CustomerRelatedIntangibleAssetsMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:ContractBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:ContractBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:TrademarksAndTradeNamesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:TrademarksAndTradeNamesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:MerchantSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:IssuerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:BusinessandConsumerSolutionsSegmentMember 2021-06-30 xbrli:pure 0001123360 gpn:A3.800SeniorNotesdueApril012021Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:A3.800SeniorNotesdueApril012021Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:A3.750SeniorNotesdueJune012023Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:A3.750SeniorNotesdueJune012023Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:A4.000SeniorNotesdueJune012023Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:A4.000SeniorNotesdueJune012023Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember gpn:A2.650SeniorNotesdueFebruary152025Member 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember gpn:A2.650SeniorNotesdueFebruary152025Member 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:A1200SeniorNotesDueMarch012026Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:A1200SeniorNotesDueMarch012026Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:A4.800SeniorNotesdueApril012026Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:A4.800SeniorNotesdueApril012026Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember gpn:A4.450SeniorNotesdueJune012028Member 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember gpn:A4.450SeniorNotesdueJune012028Member 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember gpn:A3.200SeniorNotesdueAugust152029Member 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember gpn:A3.200SeniorNotesdueAugust152029Member 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:A2.900SeniorNotesdueMay152030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:A2.900SeniorNotesdueMay152030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:A4.150SeniorNotesdueAugust152049Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:A4.150SeniorNotesdueAugust152049Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:UnsecuredTermLoanFacilityMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:UnsecuredTermLoanFacilityMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:UnsecuredRevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:UnsecuredRevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:OtherLongTermDebtMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:OtherLongTermDebtMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:SeniorNotesandSecuredDebtMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:UnsecuredRevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:UnsecuredDebtMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:A1200SeniorNotesDueMarch012026Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-02-26 0001123360 us-gaap:UnsecuredDebtMember gpn:UnsecuredTermLoanFacilityMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember us-gaap:AccountsPayableAndAccruedLiabilitiesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember us-gaap:AccountsPayableAndAccruedLiabilitiesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember us-gaap:OtherNoncurrentLiabilitiesMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember us-gaap:OtherNoncurrentLiabilitiesMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 2021-02-10 0001123360 2021-02-10 2021-02-10 0001123360 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2021-07-29 0001123360 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2021-07-29 2021-07-29 0001123360 gpn:RestrictedStockAwardsAndPerformanceUnitsMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 gpn:RestrictedStockAwardsAndPerformanceUnitsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:RestrictedStockAwardsAndPerformanceUnitsMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:RestrictedStockAwardsAndPerformanceUnitsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:RestrictedStockAwardsAndPerformanceUnitsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 gpn:RestrictedStockAwardsAndPerformanceUnitsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2021-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2020-03-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2020-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2019-12-31 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001123360 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001123360 gpn:FrontlineCaseMember us-gaap:PerformanceGuaranteeMember 2019-09-23 2019-09-23
Table of Contents
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-Q

☑ |  | QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2021
OR

☐ |  | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to
Commission file number: 001-16111
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in charter)

Georgia |  | 58-2567903
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) |  | (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

3550 Lenox Road, Atlanta, Georgia |  | 30326
(Address of principal executive offices) |  | (Zip Code)

Registrant’s telephone number, including area code: (770) 829-8000

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act
Title of each class | Trading symbol | Name of exchange on which registered
Common stock, no par value | GPN | New York Stock Exchange

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☑ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes ☑ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer | ☑ |  | Accelerated filer | ☐
Non-accelerated filer | ☐ |  | Smaller reporting company | ☐
Emerging growth company | ☐ |  |  |

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

| Yes | ☐ |  | No | ☑ |

The number of shares of the issuer’s common stock, no par value, outstanding as of July 28, 2021 was 293,748,093.

Table of Contents
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
FORM 10-Q
For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2021
TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  |  | Page
PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION
ITEM 1. |  | Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 | 3
|  | Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 | 5
|  | Consolidated Balance Sheets at June 3 0, 2021 (unaudited) and December 31, 2020 | 6
|  | Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 | 7
|  | Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 | 8
|  | Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements | 10
ITEM 2. |  | Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 25
ITEM 3. |  | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | 35
ITEM 4. |  | Controls and Procedures | 36
PART II - OTHER INFORMATION
ITEM 1. |  | Legal Proceedings | 37
ITEM 2. |  | Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds | 37
ITEM 6. |  | Exhibits | 38
|  | Signatures | 39

2

Table of Contents
PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION
ITEM 1—FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME
(in thousands, except per share data)

| Three Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
Revenues | $ | 2,137,437 |  |  | $ | 1,671,952 |
Operating expenses: |  |  |
Cost of service | 936,310 |  |  | 893,740 |
Selling, general and administrative | 838,569 |  |  | 670,638 |
| 1,774,879 |  |  | 1,564,378 |
Operating income | 362,558 |  |  | 107,574 |
Interest and other income | 5,455 |  |  | 2,787 |
Interest and other expense | (80,556) |  |  | (82,855) |
| (75,101) |  |  | (80,068) |
Income before income taxes and equity in income of equity method investments | 287,457 |  |  | 27,506 |
Income tax expense | 60,808 |  |  | 836 |
Income before equity in income of equity method investments | 226,649 |  |  | 26,670 |
Equity in income of equity method investments, net of tax | 40,164 |  |  | 12,774 |
Net income | 266,813 |  |  | 39,444 |
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests, net of tax | (3,223) |  |  | (2,113) |
Net income attributable to Global Payments | $ | 263,590 |  |  | $ | 37,331 |
Earnings per share attributable to Global Payments: |  |  |
Basic earnings per share | $ | 0.89 |  |  | $ | 0.12 |
Diluted earnings per share | $ | 0.89 |  |  | $ | 0.12 |

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.
3

Table of Contents
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME
(in thousands, except per share data)

| Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
Revenues | $ | 4,127,444 |  |  | $ | 3,575,550 |
Operating expenses: |  |  |
Cost of service | 1,861,556 |  |  | 1,827,611 |
Selling, general and administrative | 1,628,071 |  |  | 1,396,386 |
| 3,489,627 |  |  | 3,223,997 |
Operating income | 637,817 |  |  | 351,553 |
Interest and other income | 9,689 |  |  | 5,293 |
Interest and other expense | (163,697) |  |  | (175,499) |
| (154,008) |  |  | (170,206) |
Income before income taxes and equity in income of equity method investments | 483,809 |  |  | 181,347 |
Income tax expense | 81,483 |  |  | 16,338 |
Income before equity in income of equity method investments | 402,326 |  |  | 165,009 |
Equity in income of equity method investments, net of tax | 62,897 |  |  | 25,041 |
Net income | 465,223 |  |  | 190,050 |
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests, net of tax | (4,952) |  |  | (9,147) |
Net income attributable to Global Payments | $ | 460,271 |  |  | $ | 180,903 |
Earnings per share attributable to Global Payments: |  |  |
Basic earnings per share | $ | 1.56 |  |  | $ | 0.60 |
Diluted earnings per share | $ | 1.55 |  |  | $ | 0.60 |

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.
4

Table of Contents
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME
(in thousands)

| Three Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
Net income | $ | 266,813 |  |  | $ | 39,444 |
Other comprehensive income (loss): |  |  |
Foreign currency translation adjustments | 32,671 |  |  | 82,458 |
Income tax benefit related to foreign currency translation adjustments | 4,242 |  |  | 154 |
Net unrealized losses on hedging activities | (410) |  |  | (5,630) |
Reclassification of net unrealized losses on hedging activities to interest expense | 9,662 |  |  | 9,982 |
Income tax expense related to hedging activities | (2,225) |  |  | (1,057) |
Other, net of tax | (1,549) |  |  | 122 |
Other comprehensive income | 42,391 |  |  | 86,029 |
Comprehensive income | 309,204 |  |  | 125,473 |
Comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests | (5,948) |  |  | (7,508) |
Comprehensive income attributable to Global Payments | $ | 303,256 |  |  | $ | 117,965 |

| Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
Net income | $ | 465,223 |  |  | $ | 190,050 |
Other comprehensive income (loss): |  |  |
Foreign currency translation adjustments | (895) |  |  | (121,653) |
Income tax benefit related to foreign currency translation adjustments | 4,991 |  |  | 1,160 |
Net unrealized gains (losses) on hedging activities | 584 |  |  | (53,526) |
Reclassification of net unrealized losses on hedging activities to interest expense | 20,500 |  |  | 14,653 |
Income tax (expense) benefit related to hedging activities | (5,089) |  |  | 9,289 |
Other, net of tax | 6,226 |  |  | 243 |
Other comprehensive income (loss) | 26,317 |  |  | (149,834) |
Comprehensive income | 491,540 |  |  | 40,216 |
Comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests | (1,703) |  |  | (7,888) |
Comprehensive income attributable to Global Payments | $ | 489,837 |  |  | $ | 32,328 |

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.
5

Table of Contents
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(in thousands, except share data)

| June 30, 2021 |  | December 31, 2020
| (Unaudited) |  |
ASSETS |  |  |
Current assets: |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 1,799,549 |  |  | $ | 1,945,868 |
Accounts receivable, net | 878,431 |  |  | 794,172 |
Settlement processing assets | 1,548,743 |  |  | 1,230,853 |
Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 673,154 |  |  | 621,467 |
Total current assets | 4,899,877 |  |  | 4,592,360 |
Goodwill | 24,422,012 |  |  | 23,871,451 |
Other intangible assets, net | 11,815,103 |  |  | 12,015,883 |
Property and equipment, net | 1,642,283 |  |  | 1,578,532 |
Deferred income taxes | 8,094 |  |  | 7,627 |
Other noncurrent assets | 2,362,304 |  |  | 2,135,692 |
Total assets | $ | 45,149,673 |  |  | $ | 44,201,545 |
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY |  |  |
Current liabilities: |  |  |
Settlement lines of credit | $ | 487,538 |  |  | $ | 358,698 |
Current portion of long-term debt | 52,611 |  |  | 827,357 |
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities | 2,184,201 |  |  | 2,061,384 |
Settlement processing obligations | 1,655,278 |  |  | 1,301,652 |
Total current liabilities | 4,379,628 |  |  | 4,549,091 |
Long-term debt | 10,216,979 |  |  | 8,466,407 |
Deferred income taxes | 2,873,676 |  |  | 2,948,390 |
Other noncurrent liabilities | 829,250 |  |  | 750,613 |
Total liabilities | 18,299,533 |  |  | 16,714,501 |
Commitments and contingencies |  |  |
Equity: |  |  |
Preferred stock, no par value; 5,000,000 shares authorized and none issued | — |  |  | — |
Common stock, no par value; 400,000,000 shares authorized at June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020; 293,702,910 issued and outstanding at June 30, 2021 and 298,332,459 issued and outstanding at December 31, 2020 | — |  |  | — |
Paid-in capital | 24,201,763 |  |  | 24,963,769 |
Retained earnings | 2,664,707 |  |  | 2,570,874 |
Accumulated other comprehensive loss | (172,707) |  |  | (202,273) |
Total Global Payments shareholders’ equity | 26,693,763 |  |  | 27,332,370 |
Noncontrolling interests | 156,377 |  |  | 154,674 |
Total equity | 26,850,140 |  |  | 27,487,044 |
Total liabilities and equity | $ | 45,149,673 |  |  | $ | 44,201,545 |

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.
6

Table of Contents
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(in thousands)

| Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
Cash flows from operating activities: |  |  |
Net income | $ | 465,223 |  |  | $ | 190,050 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment | 193,574 |  |  | 172,229 |
Amortization of acquired intangibles | 654,042 |  |  | 628,264 |
Amortization of capitalized contract costs | 43,975 |  |  | 38,070 |
Share-based compensation expense | 80,490 |  |  | 62,805 |
Provision for operating losses and credit losses | 50,802 |  |  | 66,921 |
Noncash lease expense | 54,533 |  |  | 47,770 |
Deferred income taxes | (91,177) |  |  | (96,458) |
Equity in income of equity investments, net of tax | (62,897) |  |  | (25,041) |
Other, net | 13,965 |  |  | 10,823 |
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of the effects of business combinations: |  |  |
Accounts receivable | (91,580) |  |  | 56,186 |
Settlement processing assets and obligations, net | 25,312 |  |  | 136,453 |
Prepaid expenses and other assets | (151,353) |  |  | (97,653) |
Accounts payable and other liabilities | (75,268) |  |  | (230,130) |
Net cash provided by operating activities | 1,109,641 |  |  | 960,289 |
Cash flows from investing activities: |  |  |
Business combinations and other acquisitions, net of cash acquired | (943,108) |  |  | (74,095) |
Capital expenditures | (219,579) |  |  | (208,384) |
Other, net | 742 |  |  | 12,188 |
Net cash used in investing activities | (1,161,945) |  |  | (270,291) |
Cash flows from financing activities: |  |  |
Net borrowings from (repayments of) settlement lines of credit | 134,245 |  |  | (25,546) |
Proceeds from long-term debt | 2,820,988 |  |  | 1,867,008 |
Repayments of long-term debt | (1,830,258) |  |  | (1,809,199) |
Payments of debt issuance costs | (8,569) |  |  | (8,006) |
Repurchases of common stock | (1,072,934) |  |  | (421,162) |
Proceeds from stock issued under share-based compensation plans | 29,304 |  |  | 42,632 |
Common stock repurchased - share-based compensation plans | (49,664) |  |  | (39,226) |
Dividends paid | (114,875) |  |  | (116,591) |
Net cash used in financing activities | (91,763) |  |  | (510,090) |
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | (5,980) |  |  | (32,556) |
(Decrease) increase in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | (150,047) |  |  | 147,352 |
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, beginning of the period | 2,089,771 |  |  | 1,678,273 |
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, end of the period | $ | 1,939,724 |  |  | $ | 1,825,625 |

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.
7

Table of Contents
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY
(in thousands, except per share data)

| Number of Shares |  | Paid-in Capital |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss |  | Total Global Payments Shareholders’ Equity |  | Noncontrolling Interests |  | Total Equity
Balance at March 31, 2021 | 295,158 |  |  | $ | 24,403,323 |  |  | $ | 2,500,812 |  |  | $ | (212,373) |  |  | $ | 26,691,762 |  |  | $ | 150,429 |  |  | $ | 26,842,191 |
Net income |  |  |  |  | 263,590 |  |  |  |  | 263,590 |  |  | 3,223 |  |  | 266,813 |
Other comprehensive income |  |  |  |  |  |  | 39,666 |  |  | 39,666 |  |  | 2,725 |  |  | 42,391 |
Stock issued under share-based compensation plans | 78 |  |  | 11,599 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 11,599 |  |  |  |  | 11,599 |
Common stock repurchased - share-based compensation plans | (31) |  |  | (8,900) |  |  |  |  |  |  | (8,900) |  |  |  |  | (8,900) |
Share-based compensation expense |  |  | 43,325 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 43,325 |  |  |  |  | 43,325 |
Repurchases of common stock | (1,502) |  |  | (247,584) |  |  | (42,393) |  |  |  |  | (289,977) |  |  |  |  | (289,977) |
Cash dividends declared ($0.195 per common share) |  |  |  |  | (57,302) |  |  |  |  | (57,302) |  |  |  |  | (57,302) |
Balance at June 30, 2021 | 293,703 |  |  | $ | 24,201,763 |  |  | $ | 2,664,707 |  |  | $ | (172,707) |  |  | $ | 26,693,763 |  |  | $ | 156,377 |  |  | $ | 26,850,140 |

| Number of Shares |  | Paid-in Capital |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss |  | Total Global Payments Shareholders’ Equity |  | Noncontrolling Interests |  | Total Equity
Balance at March 31, 2020 | 299,010 |  |  | $ | 25,525,184 |  |  | $ | 2,335,407 |  |  | $ | (539,780) |  |  | $ | 27,320,811 |  |  | $ | 199,622 |  |  | $ | 27,520,433 |
Net income |  |  |  |  | 37,331 |  |  |  |  | 37,331 |  |  | 2,113 |  |  | 39,444 |
Other comprehensive income |  |  |  |  |  |  | 80,634 |  |  | 80,634 |  |  | 5,395 |  |  | 86,029 |
Stock issued under share-based compensation plans | 257 |  |  | 14,349 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 14,349 |  |  |  |  | 14,349 |
Common stock repurchased - share-based compensation plans | (23) |  |  | (3,934) |  |  |  |  |  |  | (3,934) |  |  |  |  | (3,934) |
Share-based compensation expense |  |  | 34,983 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 34,983 |  |  |  |  | 34,983 |
Cash dividends declared ($0.195 per common share) |  |  |  |  | (58,315) |  |  |  |  | (58,315) |  |  |  |  | (58,315) |
Balance at June 30, 2020 | 299,244 |  |  | $ | 25,570,582 |  |  | $ | 2,314,423 |  |  | $ | (459,146) |  |  | $ | 27,425,859 |  |  | $ | 207,130 |  |  | $ | 27,632,989 |

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.
8

Table of Contents
GLOBAL PAYMENTS INC.
UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY
(in thousands, except per share data)

| Number of Shares |  | Paid-in Capital |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss |  | Total Global Payments Shareholders’ Equity |  | Noncontrolling Interests |  | Total Equity
Balance at December 31, 2020 | 298,332 |  |  | $ | 24,963,769 |  |  | $ | 2,570,874 |  |  | $ | (202,273) |  |  | $ | 27,332,370 |  |  | $ | 154,674 |  |  | $ | 27,487,044 |
Net income |  |  |  |  | 460,271 |  |  |  |  | 460,271 |  |  | 4,952 |  |  | 465,223 |
Other comprehensive income (loss) |  |  |  |  |  |  | 29,566 |  |  | 29,566 |  |  | (3,249) |  |  | 26,317 |
Stock issued under share-based compensation plans | 1,081 |  |  | 29,304 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 29,304 |  |  |  |  | 29,304 |
Common stock repurchased - share-based compensation plans | (253) |  |  | (50,429) |  |  |  |  |  |  | (50,429) |  |  |  |  | (50,429) |
Share-based compensation expense |  |  | 80,490 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 80,490 |  |  |  |  | 80,490 |
Repurchases of common stock | (5,457) |  |  | (821,371) |  |  | (251,563) |  |  |  |  | (1,072,934) |  |  |  |  | (1,072,934) |
Cash dividends declared ($0.39 per common share) |  |  |  |  | (114,875) |  |  |  |  | (114,875) |  |  |  |  | (114,875) |
Balance at June 30, 2021 | 293,703 |  |  | $ | 24,201,763 |  |  | $ | 2,664,707 |  |  | $ | (172,707) |  |  | $ | 26,693,763 |  |  | $ | 156,377 |  |  | $ | 26,850,140 |

| Number of Shares |  | Paid-in Capital |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss |  | Total Global Payments Shareholders’ Equity |  | Noncontrolling Interests |  | Total Equity
Balance at December 31, 2019 | 300,226 |  |  | $ | 25,833,307 |  |  | $ | 2,333,011 |  |  | $ | (310,571) |  |  | $ | 27,855,747 |  |  | $ | 199,242 |  |  | $ | 28,054,989 |
Cumulative effect of adoption of new accounting standard |  |  |  |  | (5,379) |  |  |  |  | (5,379) |  |  |  |  | (5,379) |
Net income |  |  |  |  | 180,903 |  |  |  |  | 180,903 |  |  | 9,147 |  |  | 190,050 |
Other comprehensive loss |  |  |  |  |  |  | (148,575) |  |  | (148,575) |  |  | (1,259) |  |  | (149,834) |
Stock issued under share-based compensation plans | 1,339 |  |  | 42,632 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 42,632 |  |  |  |  | 42,632 |
Common stock repurchased - share-based compensation plans | (226) |  |  | (41,721) |  |  |  |  |  |  | (41,721) |  |  |  |  | (41,721) |
Share-based compensation expense |  |  | 62,805 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 62,805 |  |  |  |  | 62,805 |
Repurchase of common stock | (2,095) |  |  | (326,441) |  |  | (77,521) |  |  |  |  | (403,962) |  |  |  |  | (403,962) |
Cash dividends declared ($0.39 per common share) |  |  |  |  | (116,591) |  |  |  |  | (116,591) |  |  |  |  | (116,591) |
Balance at June 30, 2020 | 299,244 |  |  | $ | 25,570,582 |  |  | $ | 2,314,423 |  |  | $ | (459,146) |  |  | $ | 27,425,859 |  |  | $ | 207,130 |  |  | $ | 27,632,989 |

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.
9

Table of Contents
NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
NOTE 1—BASIS OF PRESENTATION AND SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES
Business, consolidation and presentation - We are a leading payments technology company delivering innovative software and services to our customers globally. Our technologies, services and team member expertise allow us to provide a broad range of solutions that enable our customers to operate their businesses more efficiently across a variety of channels around the world. We operate in three reportable segments: Merchant Solutions, Issuer Solutions and Business and Consumer Solutions, which are described in "Note 12—Segment Information." Global Payments Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries are referred to herein collectively as "Global Payments," the "Company," "we," "our" or "us," unless the context requires otherwise.
These unaudited consolidated financial statements include our accounts and those of our majority-owned subsidiaries, and all intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. These unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") for interim financial information pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). The consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2020 was derived from the audited financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 but does not include all disclosures required by GAAP for annual financial statements.
In the opinion of our management, all known adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the results of the interim periods have been made. These adjustments consist of normal recurring accruals and estimates that affect the carrying amount of assets and liabilities. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020.
COVID-19 Update - Since early 2020, the global economy has been, and continues to be, affected by COVID-19. The pandemic has caused and may continue to cause significant disruptions to businesses and markets worldwide as the virus spreads or has a resurgence in certain jurisdictions. Measures have been implemented by governments worldwide in an effort to contain the virus, including lockdowns, physical distancing, travel restrictions, limitations on public gatherings, work from home and restrictions on nonessential businesses. Certain government actions to gradually ease restrictions, provide economic stimulus and distribute vaccines have resulted in signs of economic recovery. However, the effects of the pandemic continue, and its ultimate severity and duration, and the implications on future global economic conditions, remain uncertain.
Use of estimates - The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make certain estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, as well as the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reported period. Actual results could differ materially from those estimates. In particular, the future magnitude, duration and effects of the COVID-19 pandemic are difficult to predict at this time, and the ultimate effect could result in additional charges related to the recoverability of assets, including financial assets, long-lived assets and goodwill and other losses. These unaudited consolidated financial statements reflect the financial statement effects of COVID-19 based upon management’s estimates and assumptions utilizing the most currently available information.
Recently adopted accounting pronouncements
Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2019-12 — In December 2019, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued ASU 2019-12, "Income Taxes (Topic 740): Simplifying the Accounting for Income Taxes," which is intended to enhance and simplify various aspects of the accounting for income taxes. The amendments in this update remove certain exceptions to the general principles in Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Topic 740 related to the approach for intraperiod tax allocation, the methodology for calculating income taxes in an interim period and the recognition of deferred tax liabilities for outside basis differences. ASU 2019-12 also clarifies and amends existing guidance to improve consistency in application of the accounting for franchise taxes, enacted changes in tax laws or rates and transactions that result in a step-up in the tax basis of goodwill. The adoption of ASU 2019-12 on January 1, 2021 did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.
10

Table of Contents
Recently issued pronouncements not yet adopted
ASU 2020-04 — In March 2020, the FASB issued ASU 2020-04, "Reference Rate Reform (Topic 848): Facilitation of the Effects of Reference Rate Reform on Financial Reporting," which provides optional expedients and exceptions to contracts, hedging relationships, and other transactions affected by reference rate reform if certain criteria are met. The amendments in this update apply only to contracts, hedging relationships, and other transactions that reference London Inter-bank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") or another reference rate expected to be discontinued because of reference rate reform. The expedients and exceptions provided by the amendments do not apply to contract modifications made and hedging relationships entered into or evaluated after December 31, 2022, except for hedging relationships existing as of December 31, 2022 for which an entity has elected certain optional expedients and which are retained through the end of the hedging relationship. The amendments in this update also include a general principle that permits an entity to consider contract modifications due to reference rate reform to be an event that does not require contract remeasurement at the modification date or reassessment of a previous accounting determination. If elected, the optional expedients for contract modifications must be applied consistently for all eligible contracts or eligible transactions within the relevant ASC Topic or Industry Subtopic that contains the guidance that otherwise would be required to be applied. The amendments in this update were effective upon issuance and may be applied prospectively to contract modifications made and hedging relationships entered into or evaluated on or before December 31, 2022. A portion of our indebtedness bears interest at a variable rate based on LIBOR. Furthermore, we have entered into hedging instruments to manage our exposure to fluctuations in the LIBOR benchmark interest rate. We are evaluating the effect of the discontinuance of LIBOR on our outstanding debt and hedging instruments and the related effect of ASU 2020-04 on our consolidated financial statements.
NOTE 2—ACQUISITION
On June 10, 2021, we acquired Zego, a real estate technology company that provides a comprehensive resident experience management software and digital commerce solutions to property managers, primarily in the United States. Zego’s real estate software and payments solutions support property managers and residents throughout the real estate lifecycle. This acquisition aligns with our technology-enabled, software driven strategy and expands our business into a new vertical market. We paid cash consideration of approximately $933 million, which we funded with cash on hand and by drawing on our revolving credit facility.
This transaction was accounted for as a business combination, which generally requires that we record the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at fair value as of the acquisition date. Due to the timing of the acquisition, the ac counting for this acquisition was not complete as of June 30, 2021. The fair values of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed have been determined provisionally and are subject to adjustment as we obtain additional information. In particular, additional time is needed to refine and review the results of the valuation of assets and liabilities and to evaluate the basis differences for assets and liabilities for financial reporting and tax purposes.
11

Table of Contents
The provisional estimated acquisition-date fair values of major classes of assets acquired and liabilities assumed, including a reconciliation to the total purchase consideration, are as follows (in thousands):

Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 67,374 |
Accounts receivable | 1,033 |
Identifiable intangible assets | 410,443 |
Property and equipment | 3,634 |
Other assets | 9,141 |
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities | (65,753) |
Deferred income tax liabilities | (10,709) |
Other liabilities | (8,268) |
Total identifiable net assets | 406,895 |
Goodwill | 525,929 |
Total purchase consideration | $ | 932,824 |

Goodwill of $525.9 million arising from the acquisition, included in the Merchant Solutions operating segment, is attributable to expected growth opportunities, potential synergies from combining our existing businesses and an assembled workforce. We expect that a portion of the goodwill will be deductible for income tax purposes.
We are still evaluating information to separately identify and value the intangible assets acquired. We expect such assets to primarily include customer-related intangible assets and acquired technology as well as other identifiable intangible assets that are similar to those we have identified in previous acquisitions. We estimate the amortization periods for the more significant intangible assets to be in a range of 7 to 14 years.
12

Table of Contents
NOTE 3—REVENUES
The following tables present a disaggregation of our revenues from contracts with customers by geography for each of our reportable segments for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

| Three Months Ended June 30, 2021
| Merchant Solutions |  | Issuer Solutions |  | Business and Consumer Solutions |  | Intersegment Eliminations |  | Total
| (in thousands)
Americas | $ | 1,202,970 |  |  | $ | 379,121 |  |  | $ | 224,529 |  |  | $ | (16,768) |  |  | $ | 1,789,852 |
Europe | 166,644 |  |  | 120,974 |  |  | 2,826 |  |  | — |  |  | 290,444 |
Asia Pacific | 57,141 |  |  | 5,837 |  |  | — |  |  | (5,837) |  |  | 57,141 |
| $ | 1,426,755 |  |  | $ | 505,932 |  |  | $ | 227,355 |  |  | $ | (22,605) |  |  | $ | 2,137,437 |

| Three Months Ended June 30, 2020
| Merchant Solutions |  | Issuer Solutions |  | Business and Consumer Solutions |  | Intersegment Eliminations |  | Total
| (in thousands)
Americas | $ | 862,927 |  |  | $ | 363,140 |  |  | $ | 216,722 |  |  | $ | (14,728) |  |  | $ | 1,428,061 |
Europe | 102,460 |  |  | 105,263 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 207,723 |
Asia Pacific | 36,168 |  |  | 1,622 |  |  | — |  |  | (1,622) |  |  | 36,168 |
| $ | 1,001,555 |  |  | $ | 470,025 |  |  | $ | 216,722 |  |  | $ | (16,350) |  |  | $ | 1,671,952 |

| Six Months Ended June 30, 2021
| Merchant Solutions |  | Issuer Solutions |  | Business and Consumer Solutions |  | Intersegment Eliminations |  | Total
| (in thousands)
Americas | $ | 2,283,440 |  |  | $ | 757,164 |  |  | $ | 465,163 |  |  | $ | (33,673) |  |  | $ | 3,472,094 |
Europe | 299,578 |  |  | 238,386 |  |  | 5,778 |  |  | — |  |  | 543,742 |
Asia Pacific | 111,609 |  |  | 10,633 |  |  | — |  |  | (10,634) |  |  | 111,608 |
| $ | 2,694,627 |  |  | $ | 1,006,183 |  |  | $ | 470,941 |  |  | $ | (44,307) |  |  | $ | 4,127,444 |

| Six Months Ended June 30, 2020
| Merchant Solutions |  | Issuer Solutions |  | Business and Consumer Solutions |  | Intersegment Eliminations |  | Total
| (in thousands)
Americas | $ | 1,887,433 |  |  | $ | 756,893 |  |  | $ | 420,668 |  |  | $ | (32,461) |  |  | $ | 3,032,533 |
Europe | 238,459 |  |  | 213,626 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 452,085 |
Asia Pacific | 90,932 |  |  | 3,268 |  |  | — |  |  | (3,268) |  |  | 90,932 |
| $ | 2,216,824 |  |  | $ | 973,787 |  |  | $ | 420,668 |  |  | $ | (35,729) |  |  | $ | 3,575,550 |

13

Table of Contents
The following table presents a disaggregation of our Merchant Solutions segment revenues by distribution channel for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

| Three Months Ended |  | Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020 |  | June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
| (in thousands)
Relationship-led | $ | 778,978 |  |  | $ | 566,414 |  |  | $ | 1,445,890 |  |  | $ | 1,242,935 |
Technology-enabled | 647,777 |  |  | 435,141 |  |  | 1,248,737 |  |  | 973,889 |
| $ | 1,426,755 |  |  | $ | 1,001,555 |  |  | $ | 2,694,627 |  |  | $ | 2,216,824 |

ASC Topic 606, Revenues from Contracts with Customers ("ASC 606"), requires that we determine for each customer arrangement whether revenue should be recognized at a point in time or over time. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, substantially all of our revenues were recognized over time.
Supplemental balance sheet information related to contracts from customers as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020 was as follows:

| Balance Sheet Location |  | June 30, 2021 |  | December 31, 2020
|  |  | (in thousands)
Assets: |  |  |  |  |
Capitalized costs to obtain customer contracts, net | Other noncurrent assets |  | $ | 270,143 |  |  | $ | 253,780 |
Capitalized costs to fulfill customer contracts, net | Other noncurrent assets |  | 99,640 |  |  | 81,371 |
Liabilities: |  |  |  |  |
Contract liabilities, net (current) | Accounts payable and accrued liabilities |  | 216,331 |  |  | 217,938 |
Contract liabilities, net (noncurrent) | Other noncurrent liabilities |  | 49,610 |  |  | 52,944 |

Net contract assets were not material at June 30, 2021 or at December 31, 2020. Revenue recognized for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 from contract liability balances at the beginning of each period was $85.0 million and $86.7 million, respectively. Revenue recognized for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 from contract liability balances at the beginning of each period was $146.6 million and $159.9 million, respectively.
ASC 606 requires disclosure of the aggregate amount of the transaction price allocated to unsatisfied performance obligations. The purpose of this disclosure is to provide additional information about the amounts and expected timing of revenue to be recognized from the remaining performance obligations in our existing contracts. The following table includes estimated revenue expected to be recognized in the future related to performance obligations that are unsatisfied or partially unsatisfied at June 30, 2021. However, as permitted, we have elected to exclude from this disclosure any contracts with an original duration of one year or less and any variable consideration that meets specified criteria. Accordingly, the total amount of unsatisfied or partially unsatisfied performance obligations related to processing services is significantly higher than the amounts disclosed in the table below (in thousands):
14

Table of Contents

Year Ending December 31, |
2021 | $ | 502,058 |
2022 | 845,561 |
2023 | 627,756 |
2024 | 450,703 |
2025 | 354,058 |
2026 | 280,326 |
2027 and thereafter | 446,815 |
Total | $ | 3,507,277 |

NOTE 4—GOODWILL AND OTHER INTANGIBLE ASSETS
As of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020, goodwill and other intangible assets consisted of the following:

| June 30, 2021 |  | December 31, 2020
| (in thousands)
Goodwill | $ | 24,422,012 |  |  | $ | 23,871,451 |
Other intangible assets: |  |  |
Customer-related intangible assets | $ | 9,476,680 |  |  | $ | 9,275,093 |
Acquired technologies | 2,975,966 |  |  | 2,795,991 |
Contract-based intangible assets | 2,003,166 |  |  | 1,981,260 |
Trademarks and trade names | 1,286,627 |  |  | 1,239,925 |
| 15,742,439 |  |  | 15,292,269 |
Less accumulated amortization: |  |  |
Customer-related intangible assets | 2,257,116 |  |  | 1,914,214 |
Acquired technologies | 1,169,394 |  |  | 960,281 |
Contract-based intangible assets | 151,556 |  |  | 120,631 |
Trademarks and trade names | 349,270 |  |  | 281,260 |
| 3,927,336 |  |  | 3,276,386 |
| $ | 11,815,103 |  |  | $ | 12,015,883 |

The following table sets forth the changes by reportable segment in the carrying amount of goodwill for the six months ended June 30, 2021:

| Merchant Solutions |  | Issuer Solutions |  | Business and Consumer Solutions |  | Total
| (in thousands)
Balance at December 31, 2020 | $ | 13,548,690 |  |  | $ | 7,957,616 |  |  | $ | 2,365,145 |  |  | $ | 23,871,451 |
Goodwill acquired | 563,232 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 563,232 |
Effect of foreign currency translation | (9,669) |  |  | 2,907 |  |  | (707) |  |  | (7,469) |
Measurement period adjustments | (5,202) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (5,202) |
Balance at June 30, 2021 | $ | 14,097,051 |  |  | $ | 7,960,523 |  |  | $ | 2,364,438 |  |  | $ | 24,422,012 |

There were no accumulated impairment losses for goodwill as of June 30, 2021 or December 31, 2020.
15

Table of Contents
NOTE 5—LONG-TERM DEBT AND LINES OF CREDIT
As of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020, long-term debt consisted of the following:

| June 30, 2021 |  | December 31, 2020
| (in thousands)
3.800% senior notes due April 1, 2021 | $ | — |  |  | $ | 752,199 |
3.750% senior notes due June 1, 2023 | 559,722 |  |  | 562,258 |
4.000% senior notes due June 1, 2023 | 562,634 |  |  | 565,930 |
2.650% senior notes due February 15, 2025 | 993,954 |  |  | 993,110 |
1.200% senior notes due March 1, 2026 | 1,091,057 |  |  | — |
4.800% senior notes due April 1, 2026 | 803,674 |  |  | 809,324 |
4.450% senior notes due June 1, 2028 | 480,391 |  |  | 482,588 |
3.200% senior notes due August 15, 2029 | 1,237,215 |  |  | 1,236,424 |
2.900% senior notes due May 15, 2030 | 989,611 |  |  | 989,025 |
4.150% senior notes due August 15, 2049 | 739,967 |  |  | 739,789 |
Unsecured term loan facility | 1,987,785 |  |  | 1,985,776 |
Unsecured revolving credit facility | 717,000 |  |  | 36,000 |
Finance lease liabilities | 72,539 |  |  | 75,989 |
Other borrowings | 34,041 |  |  | 65,352 |
Total long-term debt | 10,269,590 |  |  | 9,293,764 |
Less current portion | 52,611 |  |  | 827,357 |
Long-term debt, excluding current portion | $ | 10,216,979 |  |  | $ | 8,466,407 |

The carrying amounts of our senior notes and term loan in the table above are presented net of unamortized discount and unamortized debt issuance costs, as applicable. At June 30, 2021, unamortized discount on senior notes was $9.0 million, and unamortized debt issuance costs on senior notes and the unsecured term loan facility were $51.4 million. At December 31, 2020, unamortized discount on senior notes was $8.5 million, and unamortized debt issuance costs on our senior notes and the unsecured term loan facility were $47.4 million. The portion of unamortized debt issuance costs related to revolving credit facilities is included in other noncurrent assets. At June 30, 2021, unamortized debt issuance costs on the unsecured revolving credit facility were $11.7 million, and, at December 31, 2020, unamortized debt issuance costs on the unsecured revolving credit facility were $13.8 million.
At June 30, 2021, future maturities of long-term debt (excluding finance lease liabilities) are as follows by year (in thousands):

Year Ending December 31, |
2021 | $ | 25,638 |
2022 | 58,403 |
2023 | 1,300,000 |
2024 | 2,467,000 |
2025 | 1,000,000 |
2026 | 1,850,000 |
2027 and thereafter | 3,450,000 |
Total | $ | 10,151,041 |

16

Table of Contents
Senior Unsecured Notes
On February 26, 2021, we issued $1.1 billion in aggregate principal amount of 1.200% senior unsecured notes due March 2026. We incurred debt issuance costs of approximately $8.6 million, including underwriting fees, fees for professional services and registration fees, which were capitalized and reflected as a reduction of the related carrying amount of the notes in our consolidated balance sheet at June 30, 2021. Interest on the notes is payable semi-annually in arrears on March 1 and September 1 of each year, commencing September 1, 2021. The notes are unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness and rank equally in right of payment with all of our other outstanding unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness. We used the net proceeds from this offering to fund the redemption in full of the 3.800% senior unsecured notes due April 2021, to repay a portion of the outstanding indebtedness under our revolving credit facility and for general corporate purposes.
As of June 30, 2021, our senior notes had a total carrying amount of $7.5 billion and an estimated fair value of $7.9 billion. The estimated fair value of our senior notes was based on quoted market prices in an active market and is considered to be a Level 1 measurement of the valuation hierarchy. The fair value of other long-term debt approximated its carrying amount at June 30, 2021.
Compliance with Covenants
The senior unsecured term loan and revolving credit facility contain customary conditions to funding, affirmative covenants, negative covenants, financial covenants and events of default. As of June 30, 2021, financial covenants under the term loan facility required a leverage ratio of 3.50 to 1.00 and an interest coverage ratio of 3.00 to 1.00. We were in compliance with all applicable covenants as of June 30, 2021.
Derivative Agreements
We have interest rate swap agreements with financial institutions to hedge changes in cash flows attributable to interest rate risk on a portion of our variable-rate debt instruments. Net amounts to be received or paid under the swap agreements are reflected as adjustments to interest expense. Since we have designated the interest rate swap agreements as portfolio cash flow hedges, unrealized gains or losses resulting from adjusting the swaps to fair value are recorded as components of other comprehensive income (loss). The fair values of our interest rate swaps were determined based on the present value of the estimated future net cash flows using implied rates in the applicable yield curve as of the valuation date. These derivative instruments were classified within Level 2 of the valuation hierarchy.
The table below presents information about our derivative financial instruments, designated as cash flow hedges, included in the consolidated balance sheets:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | Fair Values
Derivative Financial Instruments |  | Balance Sheet Location |  | Weighted-Average Fixed Rate of Interest at June 30, 2021 |  | Range of Maturity Dates at June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2021 |  | December 31, 2020
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | (in thousands)
Interest rate swaps (Notional of $300 million at December 31, 2020) |  | Accounts payable and accrued liabilities |  | NA |  | NA |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,330 |
Interest rate swaps (Notional of $1,250 million at June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020) |  | Other noncurrent liabilities |  | 2.73% |  | December 31, 2022 |  | $ | 48,474 |  |  | $ | 65,490 |

NA = not applicable.
17

Table of Contents
The table below presents the effects of our interest rate swaps on the consolidated statements of income and statements of comprehensive income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

| Three Months Ended |  | Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020 |  | June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
| (in thousands)
Net unrealized gains (losses) recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) | $ | (410) |  |  | $ | (5,630) |  |  | $ | 584 |  |  | $ | (53,526) |
Net unrealized losses reclassified out of other comprehensive income (loss) to interest expense | $ | 9,662 |  |  | $ | 9,982 |  |  | $ | 20,500 |  |  | $ | 14,653 |

As of June 30, 2021, the amount of net unrealized losses in accumulated other comprehensive loss related to our interest rate swaps that is expected to be reclassified into interest expense during the next 12 months was $38.4 million.
Interest Expense
Interest expense was $79.0 million and $81.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $160.5 million and $162.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
NOTE 6—INCOME TAX
Our effective income tax rates for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 were 21.2% and 16.8%, respectively. Our effective income tax rate for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 differed from the U.S. statutory rate primarily as a result of foreign interest income not subject to tax, tax credits and the foreign-derived intangible income deduction, each favorably affecting the effective rate, and the effect of enacted tax law changes in the U.K. which required a remeasurement of deferred tax balances raising the effective rate. A change in the assessment of the need for a valuation allowance related to foreign tax credit carryforwards also had a favorable effect on the effective income tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2021.
Our effective income tax rates for three and six months ended June 30, 2020 were 3.0% and 9.0%, respectively. Our effective income tax rate for the three and six months ended June 30, 2020 differed from the U.S. statutory rate primarily as a result of tax credits, excess tax benefits of share-based awards and the foreign-derived intangible income deduction. The prior year effective tax rates were unusually low due to the effects of permanent differences on the lower income before income taxes.
NOTE 7—SHAREHOLDERS’ EQUITY
We repurchase our common stock mainly through open market repurchase plans and, at times, through accelerated share repurchase ("ASR") programs. During the three months ended June 30, 2021, we repurchased and retired 1,501,549 shares of our common stock at a cost, including commissions, of $290.0 million, or $193.12 per share. During the three months ended June 30, 2020, there were no repurchases. During the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we repurchased and retired 5,456,949 and 2,094,731 shares of our common stock at a cost, including commissions, of $1,072.9 million and $404.0 million, or $196.65 per share and $192.85 per share, respectively. The activity for the six months ended June 30, 2021 included the repurchase of a total of 2,491,161 shares at an average price of $200.71 per share under an ASR program. On February 10, 2021, we entered into an ASR agreement with a financial institution to repurchase an aggregate of $500 million of our common stock. In exchange for an up-front payment of $500 million, the financial institution committed to deliver a number of shares during the A SR program purchase period, which ended on March 31, 2021.
As of June 30, 2021, the remaining amount available under our share repurchase program was $611.0 million. On July 29, 2021, our board of directors approved an increase to our existing share repurchase program authorization, which raised the total available authorization to $1.5 billion.
18

Table of Contents
On July 29, 2021, our board of directors declared a dividend of $0.25 per share payable on September 24, 2021 to common shareholders of record as of September 10, 2021.
NOTE 8—SHARE-BASED AWARDS AND STOCK OPTIONS
The following table summarizes share-based compensation expense and the related income tax benefit recognized for our share-based awards and stock options:

| Three Months Ended |  | Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020 |  | June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
| (in thousands) |  | (in thousands)
Share-based compensation expense | $ | 43,325 |  |  | $ | 34,983 |  |  | $ | 80,490 |  |  | $ | 62,805 |
Income tax benefit | $ | 9,972 |  |  | $ | 7,742 |  |  | $ | 18,371 |  |  | $ | 14,215 |

Share-Based Awards
The following table summarizes the changes in unvested restricted stock and performance awards for the six months ended June 30, 2021:

| Shares |  | Weighted-Average Grant-Date Fair Value
| (in thousands) |  |
Unvested at December 31, 2020 | 1,546 |  |  | $176.71 |
Granted | 853 |  |  | 197.96 |
Vested | (663) |  |  | 146.58 |
Forfeited | (46) |  |  | 184.69 |
Unvested at June 30, 2021 | 1,690 |  |  | $184.16 |

The total fair value of restricted stock and performance awards vested during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and June 30, 2020 was $97.2 million and $76.0 million, respectively.
For restricted stock and performance awards, we recognized compensation expense of $39.9 million and $30.8 million during the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $73.3 million and $56.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. As of June 30, 2021, there was $254.1 million of unrecognized compensation expense related to unvested restricted stock and performance awards that we expect to recognize over a weighted-average period of 2.2 years.
19

Table of Contents
Stock Options
The following table summarizes stock option activity for the six months ended June 30, 2021:

| Options |  | Weighted-Average Exercise Price |  | Weighted-Average Remaining Contractual Term |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value
| (in thousands) |  |  |  | (years) |  | (in millions)
Outstanding at December 31, 2020 | 1,253 |  |  | $93.66 |  |  | 6.3 |  | $152.6
Granted | 112 |  |  | 196.06 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited | (1) |  |  | 113.48 |  |  |  |  |
Exercised | (180) |  |  | 69.67 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding at June 30, 2021 | 1,184 |  |  | $106.82 |  |  | 6.3 |  | $98.2
Options vested and exercisable at June 30, 2021 | 908 |  |  | $86.25 |  |  | 5.6 |  | $92.6

We recognized compensation expense for stock options of $1.8 million and $2.2 million during the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $4.2 million and $4.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The aggregate intrinsic value of stock options exercised during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 was $23.1 million and $66.5 million, respectively. As of June 30, 2021, we had $11.9 million of unrecognized compensation expense related to unvested stock options that we expect to recognize over a weighted-average period of 2.1 years.
The weighted-average grant-date fair value of stock options granted during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 was $65.99 and $54.85, respectively. Fair value was estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes valuation model with the following weighted-average assumptions:

| Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
Risk-free interest rate | 0.59% |  | 1.24%
Expected volatility | 40% |  | 30%
Dividend yield | 0.44% |  | 0.39%
Expected term (years) | 5 |  | 5

The risk-free interest rate was based on the yield of a zero coupon U.S. Treasury security with a maturity equal to the expected life of the option from the date of the grant. Our assumption on expected volatility was based on our historical volatility. The dividend yield assumption was determined using our average stock price over the preceding year and the annualized amount of our most current quarterly dividend per share. We based our assumptions on the expected term of the options on our analysis of the historical exercise patterns of the options and our assumption on the future exercise pattern of options.
NOTE 9—EARNINGS PER SHARE
Basic earnings per share ("EPS") was computed by dividing net income attributable to Global Payments by the weighted-average number of shares outstanding during the period. Earnings available to common shareholders was the same as reported net income attributable to Global Payments for all periods presented.
20

Table of Contents
Diluted EPS is computed by dividing net income attributable to Global Payments by the weighted-average number of shares outstanding during the period, including the effect of share-based awards that would have a dilutive effect on EPS. All stock options with an exercise price lower than the average market share price of our common stock for the period are assumed to have a dilutive effect on EPS. The dilutive share base for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 excluded approximately 234,813 shares related to stock options that would have an antidilutive effect on the computation of diluted earnings per share. The dilutive share base for the three and six months ended June 30, 2020 excluded approximately 124,888 shares related to stock options that would have an antidilutive effect on the computation of diluted earnings per share.
The following table sets forth the computation of diluted weighted-average number of shares outstanding for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

| Three Months Ended |  | Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020 |  | June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
| (in thousands)
Basic weighted-average number of shares outstanding | 294,914 |  |  | 299,140 |  |  | 295,665 |  |  | 299,264 |
Plus: Dilutive effect of stock options and other share-based awards | 1,225 |  |  | 1,106 |  |  | 1,236 |  |  | 1,277 |
Diluted weighted-average number of shares outstanding | 296,139 |  |  | 300,246 |  |  | 296,901 |  |  | 300,541 |

NOTE 10 - SUPPLEMENTAL BALANCE SHEET INFORMATION
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash
A reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash in the consolidated statements of cash flows as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020 to the amounts in the consolidated balance sheets is as follows:

| June 30, 2021 |  | December 31, 2020
| (in thousands)
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 1,799,549 |  |  | $ | 1,945,868 |
Restricted cash included in prepaid expenses and other current assets | 140,175 |  |  | 143,903 |
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash shown in the statement of cash flows | $ | 1,939,724 |  |  | $ | 2,089,771 |

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities
At June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020, accounts payable and accrued liabilities in the consolidated balance sheet included obligations totaling $17.4 million and $48.4 million, respectively, for employee termination benefits resulting from merger-related integration activities. During the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we recognized charges for employee termination benefits of $13.1 million and $24.1 million, which included $0.7 million and $1.7 million of share-based compensation expense, respectively. During the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we recognized charges for employee termination benefits of $38.3 million and $41.7 million, which included $1.2 million and $4.2 million of share-based compensation expense, respectively. As of June 30, 2021, the cumulative amount of recognized charges for employee termination benefits resulting from merger-related integration activities was $178.7 million, which included $25.2 million of share-based compensation expense. These charges are recorded within selling, general and administrative expenses in our consolidated statements of income and included within Corporate expenses for segment reporting purposes. New obligations may arise and related expenses may be incurred as merger-related integration activities continue in 2021.
21

Table of Contents
NOTE 11—ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE LOSS
The changes in the accumulated balances for each component of other comprehensive income (loss) were as follows for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

| Foreign Currency Translation Gains (Losses) |  | Unrealized Gains (Losses) on Hedging Activities |  | Other |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss
| (in thousands)
Balance at March 31, 2021 | $ | (141,070) |  |  | $ | (72,575) |  |  | $ | 1,272 |  |  | $ | (212,373) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) | 34,188 |  |  | 7,027 |  |  | (1,549) |  |  | 39,666 |
Balance at June 30, 2021 | $ | (106,882) |  |  | $ | (65,548) |  |  | $ | (277) |  |  | $ | (172,707) |
Balance at March 31, 2020 | $ | (438,350) |  |  | $ | (102,198) |  |  | $ | 768 |  |  | $ | (539,780) |
Other comprehensive income | 77,217 |  |  | 3,295 |  |  | 122 |  |  | 80,634 |
Balance at June 30, 2020 | $ | (361,133) |  |  | $ | (98,903) |  |  | $ | 890 |  |  | $ | (459,146) |

Other comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests, which relates only to foreign currency translation, was $2.7 million and $5.4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

| Foreign Currency Translation Gains (Losses) |  | Unrealized Gains (Losses) on Hedging Activities |  | Other |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss
| (in thousands)
Balance at December 31, 2020 | $ | (114,227) |  |  | $ | (81,543) |  |  | $ | (6,503) |  |  | $ | (202,273) |
Other comprehensive income | 7,345 |  |  | 15,995 |  |  | 6,226 |  |  | 29,566 |
Balance at June 30, 2021 | $ | (106,882) |  |  | $ | (65,548) |  |  | $ | (277) |  |  | $ | (172,707) |
Balance at December 31, 2019 | $ | (241,899) |  |  | $ | (69,319) |  |  | $ | 647 |  |  | $ | (310,571) |
Other comprehensive (loss) income | (119,234) |  |  | (29,584) |  |  | 243 |  |  | (148,575) |
Balance at June 30, 2020 | $ | (361,133) |  |  | $ | (98,903) |  |  | $ | 890 |  |  | $ | (459,146) |

Other comprehensive loss attributable to noncontrolling interests, which relates only to foreign currency translation, was $3.2 million and $1.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
NOTE 12—SEGMENT INFORMATION
We operate in three reportable segments: Merchant Solutions, Issuer Solutions and Business and Consumer Solutions. We evaluate performance and allocate resources based on the operating income of each operating segment. The operating income of each operating segment includes the revenues of the segment less expenses that are directly related to those revenues. Operating overhead, shared costs and share-based compensation costs are included in Corporate. Interest and other income, interest and other expense, income tax expense and equity in income of equity method investments, net of tax, are not allocated to the individual segments. We do not evaluate the performance of or allocate resources to our operating segments using asset data. The accounting policies of the reportable operating segments are the same as those described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 and our summary of significant accounting policies in "Note 1 - Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies."
22

Table of Contents
Information on segments and reconciliations to consolidated revenues, consolidated operating income and consolidated depreciation and amortization was as follows for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

| Three Months Ended |  | Six Months Ended
| June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020 |  | June 30, 2021 |  | June 30, 2020
| (in thousands)
Revenues:(1) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | $ | 1,426,755 |  |  | $ | 1,001,555 |  |  | $ | 2,694,627 |  |  | $ | 2,216,824 |
Issuer Solutions | 505,932 |  |  | 470,025 |  |  | 1,006,183 |  |  | 973,787 |
Business and Consumer Solutions | 227,355 |  |  | 216,722 |  |  | 470,941 |  |  | 420,668 |
Intersegment eliminations | (22,605) |  |  | (16,350) |  |  | (44,307) |  |  | (35,729) |
Consolidated revenues | $ | 2,137,437 |  |  | $ | 1,671,952 |  |  | $ | 4,127,444 |  |  | $ | 3,575,550 |
Operating income (loss)(1)(2): |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | $ | 437,293 |  |  | $ | 175,078 |  |  | $ | 777,283 |  |  | $ | 479,231 |
Issuer Solutions | 74,806 |  |  | 58,027 |  |  | 143,262 |  |  | 117,331 |
Business and Consumer Solutions | 42,283 |  |  | 48,195 |  |  | 104,205 |  |  | 79,307 |
Corporate | (191,824) |  |  | (173,726) |  |  | (386,933) |  |  | (324,316) |
Consolidated operating income | $ | 362,558 |  |  | $ | 107,574 |  |  | $ | 637,817 |  |  | $ | 351,553 |
Depreciation and amortization:(1) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | $ | 248,503 |  |  | $ | 236,840 |  |  | $ | 499,099 |  |  | $ | 469,862 |
Issuer Solutions | 145,691 |  |  | 136,254 |  |  | 290,300 |  |  | 272,991 |
Business and Consumer Solutions | 21,938 |  |  | 24,114 |  |  | 43,858 |  |  | 47,755 |
Corporate | 5,912 |  |  | 5,467 |  |  | 14,359 |  |  | 9,885 |
Consolidated depreciation and amortization | $ | 422,044 |  |  | $ | 402,675 |  |  | $ | 847,616 |  |  | $ | 800,493 |

(1) Revenues, operating income and depreciation and amortization reflect the effects of acquired businesses from the respective acquisition dates. For further discussion of our acquisitions, see "Note 2—Acquisitions."
(2) Operating loss for Corporate included acquisition and integration expenses of $76.8 million and $80.7 million during the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Operating loss for Corporate included acquisition and integration expenses of $167.0 million and $150.4 million during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
NOTE 13—COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES
Purchase Obligations
We have contractual obligations related to service arrangements with suppliers for fixed or minimum amounts. Future minimum payments at June 30, 2021 for purchase obligations were as follows (in thousands):
23

Table of Contents

Year Ending December 31: |
2021 | $ | 285,278 |
2022 | 237,176 |
2023 | 181,545 |
2024 | 123,801 |
2025 | 151,300 |
2026 | 184,376 |
2027 and thereafter | 754,025 |
Total future minimum payments | $ | 1,917,501 |

Legal Matters
We are party to a number of claims and lawsuits incidental to our business. In our opinion, the liabilities, if any, which may ultimately result from the outcome of such matters, individually or in the aggregate, are not expected to have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations or cash flows.
On September 23, 2019, a jury in the Superior Court of Dekalb County Georgia, awarded Frontline Processing Corp. ("Frontline") $135.2 million in damages, costs and attorney's fees (plus interest) following a trial of a breach of contract dispute between Frontline and Global Payments, wherein Frontline alleged that Global Payments violated provisions of the parties' Referral Agreement and Master Services Agreement. The Superior Court entered a final judgment on the verdict in favor of Frontline on September 30, 2019. We appealed the decision to the Georgia Court of Appeals. On June 30, 2021, a panel of the Georgia Court of Appeals unanimously reversed the judgment, including the entire damages award. We previously determined that it was not probable that a loss had been incurred under the applicable accounting standard (ASC Topic 450, Contingencies); therefore, the reversal of the judgment did not affect our consolidated financial statements.
24

Table of Contents
ITEM 2—MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS
The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our unaudited consolidated financial statements and related notes included in Item 1 of Part I of this Quarterly Report and the Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and consolidated financial statements contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020. This discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements about our plans and expectations of what may happen in the future. Forward-looking statements are based on a number of assumptions and estimates that are inherently subject to significant risks and uncertainties, and our actual results could differ materially from the results anticipated by our forward-looking statements.
Executive Overview
We are a leading payments technology company delivering innovative software and services to our customers globally. Our technologies, services and team member expertise allow us to provide a broad range of solutions that enable our customers to operate their businesses more efficiently across a variety of channels around the world.
On September 18, 2019, we merged with Total System Services, Inc. ("TSYS") (the "Merger"). We continue to execute on merger and integration activities, such as combining business operations, streamlining technology infrastructure, eliminating duplicative corporate and operational support structures and realizing scale efficiencies. We also continue to invest in software and hardware to support the development of new technologies, infrastructure to support our growing business and the continued consolidation and enhancement of our operating platforms.
Highlights related to our financial condition at June 30, 2021 and results of operations for the three and six months then ended include the following:
•Consolidated revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased to $2,137.4 million and $4,127.4 million, respectively, compared to $1,672.0 million and $3,575.6 million, respectively, for the prior year. The increase in consolidated revenues is primarily due to an increase in transaction volumes as compared to the reduced transaction levels in the prior year driven by the effects of COVID-19. We also saw sequential improvement from the first quarter of 2021 driven largely by the increase in transaction volumes from the continued easing of COVID-19 restrictions.
•Consolidated operating income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased to $362.6 million and $637.8 million, respectively, compared to $107.6 million and $351.6 million, respectively, for the prior year. Operating margin for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased to 17.0% and 15.5%, respectively, compared to 6.4% and 9.8%, respectively, for the prior year. The increase in consolidated operating income and operating margin for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 is primarily due to the increase in revenues and favorable effects of Merger-related cost synergies.
•On June 10, 2021, we acquired Zego, a real estate technology company that provides a comprehensive resident experience management software and digital commerce solutions to property managers, primarily in the United States. This acquisition aligns with our technology-enabled, software driven strategy and expands our business into a new vertical market. We paid cash consideration of approximately $933 million, which we funded with cash on hand and by drawing on our revolving credit facility.
•On February 26, 2021, we issued $1.1 billion aggregate principal amount of 1.200% senior unsecured notes due February 2026. We used the net proceeds from this offering to fund the redemption in full of the 3.800% senior unsecured notes due April 2021, to repay a portion of the outstanding indebtedness under our revolving credit facility and for general corporate purposes.
25

Table of Contents
COVID-19 Update
In March 2020, the World Health Organization declared the outbreak of the COVID-19 virus a global pandemic. Since that time, the global economy has been, and continues to be, affected by COVID-19. The pandemic has caused and may continue to cause significant disruptions to businesses and markets worldwide as the virus spreads or has a resurgence in certain jurisdictions. Beginning in mid-March 2020, our financial results were affected by decreased spending and transaction volumes, as governments implemented measures in an effort to contain the virus, including lockdowns, physical distancing, travel restrictions, limitations on public gatherings, work from home and restrictions on nonessential businesses. We saw improvement in our financial results and positive trends during the latter half of 2020 and into the first half of 2021 as certain governments began to gradually ease restrictions and provide economic stimulus and vaccine distribution accelerated, leading to an increase in spending and transaction volumes. While we continue to see signs of economic recovery, which has positively affected our financial results in 2021 as compared to the prior year, the rate of recovery on a global basis has been and may continue to be affected by additional developments related to COVID-19.
Early actions we took to preserve our available capital and provide financial flexibility in response to the effects of COVID-19 on our business, including the temporary reduction of certain operating expenses, employee compensation costs, other discretionary spending and planned capital expenditures, added to the strength of our financial profile. We continue to closely monitor the COVID-19 pandemic; however, the implications on future global economic conditions and related effects on our business and financial condition are difficult to predict due to continuing uncertainties around the ultimate severity, scope and duration of the pandemic, the availability and effectiveness of treatments or vaccines, resurgence risk as new virus variants are identified and the direction or extent of current or future restrictive actions that may be imposed by governments or public health authorities. While the COVID-19 pandemic may continue to have an adverse effect on our revenues and earnings in 2021, we currently expect a continued recovery throughout the year. We expect to continue to make significant capital investments in the business, and we anticipate capital expenditures and other investments in the business during 2021 will return to pre-COVID-19 levels.
For a further discussion of trends, uncertainties and other factors that could affect our future operating results related to the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic, see the section entitled "Risk Factors" in Item 1A in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020.
26

Table of Contents
Results of Operations
We operate in three reportable segments: Merchant Solutions, Issuer Solutions and Business and Consumer Solutions. We evaluate performance and allocate resources based on the operating income of each operating segment. For further information about our reportable segments, see "Item 1. Business—Business Segments" within our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020, incorporated herein by reference, and "Note 12—Segment Information" in the notes to the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements.
The following table sets forth key selected financial data for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, this data as a percentage of total revenues and the changes between the periods in dollars and as a percentage of the prior-year amount. The income statement data for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 is derived from the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 - Financial Statements.

| Three Months Ended June 30, 2021 |  | % of Revenues(1) |  | Three Months Ended June 30, 2020 |  | % of Revenues(1) |  | $ Change |  | % Change
| (dollar amounts in thousands)
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | $ | 1,426,755 |  |  | 66.8 | % |  | $ | 1,001,555 |  |  | 59.9 | % |  | $ | 425,200 |  |  | 42.5 | %
Issuer Solutions | 505,932 |  |  | 23.7 | % |  | 470,025 |  |  | 28.1 | % |  | 35,907 |  |  | 7.6 | %
Business and Consumer Solutions | 227,355 |  |  | 10.6 | % |  | 216,722 |  |  | 13.0 | % |  | 10,633 |  |  | 4.9 | %
Intersegment eliminations | (22,605) |  |  | (1.1) | % |  | (16,350) |  |  | (1.0) | % |  | (6,255) |  |  | 38.3 | %
Consolidated revenues | $ | 2,137,437 |  |  | 100.0 | % |  | $ | 1,671,952 |  |  | 100.0 | % |  | $ | 465,485 |  |  | 27.8 | %
Consolidated operating expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cost of service | $ | 936,310 |  |  | 43.8 | % |  | $ | 893,740 |  |  | 53.5 | % |  | $ | 42,570 |  |  | 4.8 | %
Selling, general and administrative | 838,569 |  |  | 39.2 | % |  | 670,638 |  |  | 40.1 | % |  | 167,931 |  |  | 25.0 | %
Operating expenses | $ | 1,774,879 |  |  | 83.0 | % |  | $ | 1,564,378 |  |  | 93.6 | % |  | $ | 210,501 |  |  | 13.5 | %
Operating income (loss)(2)(3): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | $ | 437,293 |  |  | 20.5 | % |  | $ | 175,078 |  |  | 10.5 | % |  | $ | 262,215 |  |  | 149.8 | %
Issuer Solutions | 74,806 |  |  | 3.5 | % |  | 58,027 |  |  | 3.5 | % |  | 16,779 |  |  | 28.9 | %
Business and Consumer Solutions | 42,283 |  |  | 2.0 | % |  | 48,195 |  |  | 2.9 | % |  | (5,912) |  |  | (12.3) | %
Corporate | (191,824) |  |  | (9.0) | % |  | (173,726) |  |  | (10.4) | % |  | (18,098) |  |  | 10.4 | %
Operating income | $ | 362,558 |  |  | 17.0 | % |  | $ | 107,574 |  |  | 6.4 | % |  | $ | 254,984 |  |  | 237.0 | %
Operating margin: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | 30.6 | % |  |  |  | 17.5 | % |  |  |  | 13.1 | % |  |
Issuer Solutions | 14.8 | % |  |  |  | 12.3 | % |  |  |  | 2.5 | % |  |
Business and Consumer Solutions | 18.6 | % |  |  |  | 22.2 | % |  |  |  | (3.6) | % |  |

(1) Percentage amounts may not sum to the total due to rounding.
(2) Revenues, operating income and depreciation and amortization reflect the effects of acquired businesses from the respective acquisition dates. For further discussion of our acquisitions, see "Note 2—Acquisitions."
(3) Operating loss for Corporate included acquisition and integration expenses of $76.8 million and $80.7 million during the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
27

Table of Contents
The following table sets forth key selected financial data for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, this data as a percentage of total revenues and the changes between the periods in dollars and as a percentage of the prior-year amount. The income statement data for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 is derived from the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 - Financial Statements.

| Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 |  | % of Revenues(1) |  | Six Months Ended June 30, 2020 |  | % of Revenues(1) |  | $ Change |  | % Change
| (dollar amounts in thousands)
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | $ | 2,694,627 |  |  | 65.3 | % |  | $ | 2,216,824 |  |  | 62.0 | % |  | $ | 477,803 |  |  | 21.6 | %
Issuer Solutions | 1,006,183 |  |  | 24.4 | % |  | 973,787 |  |  | 27.2 | % |  | 32,396 |  |  | 3.3 | %
Business and Consumer Solutions | 470,941 |  |  | 11.4 | % |  | 420,668 |  |  | 11.8 | % |  | 50,273 |  |  | 12.0 | %
Intersegment eliminations | (44,307) |  |  | (1.1) | % |  | (35,729) |  |  | (1.0) | % |  | (8,578) |  |  | 24.0 | %
Consolidated revenues | $ | 4,127,444 |  |  | 100.0 | % |  | $ | 3,575,550 |  |  | 100.0 | % |  | $ | 551,894 |  |  | 15.4 | %
Consolidated operating expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cost of service | $ | 1,861,556 |  |  | 45.1 | % |  | $ | 1,827,611 |  |  | 51.1 | % |  | $ | 33,945 |  |  | 1.9 | %
Selling, general and administrative | 1,628,071 |  |  | 39.4 | % |  | 1,396,386 |  |  | 39.1 | % |  | 231,685 |  |  | 16.6 | %
Operating expenses | $ | 3,489,627 |  |  | 84.5 | % |  | $ | 3,223,997 |  |  | 90.2 | % |  | $ | 265,630 |  |  | 8.2 | %
Operating income (loss)(2)(3): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | $ | 777,283 |  |  | 18.8 | % |  | $ | 479,231 |  |  | 13.4 | % |  | $ | 298,052 |  |  | 62.2 | %
Issuer Solutions | 143,262 |  |  | 3.5 | % |  | 117,331 |  |  | 3.3 | % |  | 25,931 |  |  | 22.1 | %
Business and Consumer Solutions | 104,205 |  |  | 2.5 | % |  | 79,307 |  |  | 2.2 | % |  | 24,898 |  |  | 31.4 | %
Corporate | (386,933) |  |  | (9.4) | % |  | (324,316) |  |  | (9.1) | % |  | (62,617) |  |  | 19.3 | %
Operating income | $ | 637,817 |  |  | 15.5 | % |  | $ | 351,553 |  |  | 9.8 | % |  | $ | 286,264 |  |  | 81.4 | %
Operating margin: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Merchant Solutions | 28.8 | % |  |  |  | 21.6 | % |  |  |  | 7.2 | % |  |
Issuer Solutions | 14.2 | % |  |  |  | 12.0 | % |  |  |  | 2.2 | % |  |
Business and Consumer Solutions | 22.1 | % |  |  |  | 18.9 | % |  |  |  | 3.2 | % |  |

(1) Percentage amounts may not sum to the total due to rounding.
(2) Revenues, operating income and depreciation and amortization reflect the effects of acquired businesses from the respective acquisition dates. For further discussion of our acquisitions, see "Note 2—Acquisitions."
(3)Operating loss for Corporate included acquisition and integration expenses of $167.0 million and $150.4 million during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
28

Table of Contents
Revenues
Consolidated revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased by 27.8% and 15.4%, respectively, to $2,137.4 million and $4,127.4 million, respectively, compared to $1,672.0 million and $3,575.6 million, respectively, for the prior year. Starting in mid-March 2020, COVID-19 began to have an unfavorable effect on transaction volumes, which had an unfavorable effect on our revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2020. We saw improvements throughout the latter half of 2020 and into the first half of 2021, and revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased as compared to the prior year primarily due to an increase in transaction volumes resulting from the continued easing of COVID-19 restrictions. While we continue to see signs of economic recovery, which has positively affected our financial results in 2021 as compared to the prior year, the rate of recovery on a global basis has been and may continue to be affected by additional developments related to COVID-19.
Merchant Solutions Segment. Revenues from our Merchant Solutions segment for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased by 42.5% and 21.6%, respectively, to $1,426.8 million and $2,694.6 million, respectively, compared to $1,001.6 million and $2,216.8 million, respectively, for the prior year. Starting in mid-March 2020, COVID-19 began to have an unfavorable effect on our revenues as a result of a reduction in transaction volumes and restrictions on certain of our customer businesses throughout North America, Europe and Asia Pacific. We saw improvement in our financial results during the latter half of 2020 and into the first half of 2021 as certain governments began to gradually ease pandemic-related restrictions and consumer and business spending increased as a result of government stimulus payments. Revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased as compared to the prior year due to an increase in transaction volumes as compared to the reduced transaction levels in the prior year driven by the effects of COVID-19. We also saw sequential improvement from the first quarter of 2021, driven by the increase in transaction volumes from the continued easing of COVID-19 restrictions.
Issuer Solutions Segment. Revenues from our Issuer Solutions segment for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased by 7.6% and 3.3%, respectively, to $505.9 million and $1,006.2 million, respectively, compared to $470.0 million and $973.8 million, respectively, for the prior year. Starting in mid-March 2020, COVID-19 began to have an unfavorable effect on our revenues as a result of lower transaction volumes, particularly related to the processing of commercial cards. We saw improvement in our financial results during the latter half of 2020 and into the first half of 2021 as certain governments began to gradually ease pandemic-related restrictions. The increase in revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 was primarily due to an increase in transaction volumes as compared to the reduced transaction levels in the prior year driven by the effects of COVID-19.
Business and Consumer Solutions Segment. Revenues from our Business and Consumer Solutions segment for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased by 4.9% and 12.0%, respectively, to $227.4 million and $470.9 million, respectively, compared to $216.7 million and $420.7 million, respectively, for the prior year. Our Business and Consumer Solutions segment experienced an unfavorable effect on revenues starting in mid-March 2020 due to reduced consumer spending as a result of COVID-19. This unfavorable effect on our revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2020 was partially mitigated by revenues in the second quarter of 2020 from individual stimulus payments and supplementary unemployment insurance distributions to our customers resulting from the Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security Act. We saw improvement in our financial results throughout the latter half of 2020 and into the first half of 2021 from increases in consumer spending as state and local governments in the United States began to gradually ease restrictions. Increases in consumer spending also had a favorable effect on revenues during the six months ended June 30, 2021, including additional spending volumes driven by individual stimulus payments distributed to our customers by the United States government primarily during the first quarter and continuing into the early portion of the second quarter of 2021.
29

Table of Contents
Operating Expenses
Cost of Service. Cost of service for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased by 4.8% and 1.9%, respectively, to $936.3 million and $1,861.6 million, respectively, compared to $893.7 million and $1,827.6 million, respectively, for the prior year. Cost of service as a percentage of revenues decreased to 43.8% and 45.1% for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, respectively, compared to 53.5% and 51.1%, respectively, for the prior year period. The increase in cost of service is primarily due to higher variable costs associated with the increase in revenues. The increase in costs of service also reflects an increase in amortization of acquired intangibles, which were $324.8 million and $314.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $654.0 million and $628.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The decrease in cost of service as a percentage of revenues is primarily due to the favorable effects of the increase in revenues and Merger-related cost synergies.
Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. Selling, general and administrative expenses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased by 25.0% and 16.6%, respectively, to $838.6 million and $1,628.1 million, respectively, compared to $670.6 million and $1,396.4 million, respectively, for the prior year. Selling, general and administrative expenses as a percentage of revenues were 39.2% and 39.4% for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, respectively, compared to 40.1% and 39.1%, respectively, for the prior year. The increase in selling, general and administrative expenses is primarily due to an increase in variable selling and other costs related to the increase in revenues. Selling, general and administrative expenses included acquisition and integration expenses of $78.3 million and $82.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively and $170.1 million and $153.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
Corporate. Corporate expenses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased by $18.1 million and $62.6 million, respectively, to $191.8 million and $386.9 million, respectively, compared to $173.7 million and $324.3 million, respectively, for the prior year. The increase for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 is primarily due to higher employee compensation expense, including higher share-based compensation expense of $8.3 million and $17.7 million, respectively. Employee compensation costs were lower in the prior year as a result of certain temporary cost-saving actions taken to help mitigate the financial effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. The increase for the six months ended June 30, 2021 also included higher acquisition and integration expenses of $16.6 million. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, Corporate expenses included acquisition and integration expenses of $76.8 million and $167.0 million, respectively, compared to $80.7 million and $150.4 million, respectively, for the prior year. Certain of these Merger-related integration activities resulted in the recognition of employee termination benefits. During the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, Corporate expenses included charges for employee termination benefits of $13.1 million and $24.1 million, respectively, which included $0.7 million and $1.7 million, respectively, of share-based compensation expense. During the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, Corporate expenses included charges for employee termination benefits of $38.3 million and $41.7 million, respectively, which included $1.2 million and $4.2 million, respectively, of share-based compensation expense. As of June 30, 2021, the cumulative amount of recognized charges for employee termination benefits resulting from Merger-related integration activities was $178.7 million, which included $25.2 million of share-based compensation expense. We expect to incur additional charges as Merger–related integration activities continue in 2021.
Operating Income and Operating Margin
Consolidated operating income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased to $362.6 million and $637.8 million, respectively, compared to $107.6 million and $351.6 million, respectively, for the prior year. Operating margin for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 increased to 17.0% and 15.5%, respectively, compared to 6.4% and 9.8%, respectively, for the prior year. The increase in consolidated operating income and operating margin for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 was primarily due to the increases in revenues. The unfavorable effects of COVID-19 on our revenues and incremental expenses directly related to COVID-19 contributed to the lower consolidated operating income and operating margin in the prior year. We saw improvement in our financial results and positive trends throughout the latter half of 2020 and into the first half of 2021 as a result of the recovery seen across our markets as COVID-19 restrictions eased. Further, Merger-related cost synergies had a favorable effect on operating income and operating margin for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021. The increase in consolidated operating income and operating margin for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 was partially offset by an increase in amortization of acquired intangibles of $10.8 million and $25.8 million, respectively, and an increase in employee compensation expense compared to the prior year, as a result of certain temporary
30

Table of Contents
cost-saving actions taken in the prior year to help mitigate the financial effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. Operating income and operating margin for the six months ended June 30, 2021 also reflects an increase in acquisition and integration expenses of $16.6 million compared to the prior year.
Segment Operating Income and Operating Margin. Operating income and operating margin in our Merchant Solutions and Issuer Solutions segments for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, and in our Business and Consumer Solutions segment for the six months ended June 30, 2021, increased compared to the prior year due to the increase in revenues. We saw improvement in our financial results and positive trends throughout the latter half of 2020 and into the first half of 2021 as a result of the recovery seen across our geographic markets as COVID-19 restrictions eased and consumer and business spending increased as a result of government stimulus payments. Further, across all of our segments, Merger-related cost synergies had a favorable effect on segment operating income and operating margin for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021. In our Business and Consumer Solutions segment, operating income and operating margin for the three and six months ended June 30, 2020 included the favorable effect from our customers loading individual stimulus payments and supplementary unemployment insurance distributions during the second quarter of 2020, as well as lower costs associated with certain temporary cost-saving actions that were taken to help mitigate the financial effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. Spending volumes driven by additional stimulus payments distributed by the United States government in early 2021 also had a favorable effect on operating income and operating margin, primarily in the first quarter of 2021.
Other Income/Expense, Net
Interest and other expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 decreased by $2.3 million and $11.8 million, respectively, compared to the prior year, to $80.6 million and $163.7 million, respectively, primarily due to the recognition of a loss during the six months ended June 30, 2020 related to a decline in fair value for an investment held in a strategic partner that was subsequently divested.
Income Tax Expense
Our effective income tax rates for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 were 21.2% and 3.0%, respectively, and our effective income tax rates for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 were 16.8% and 9.0%, respectively. The increase in our effective tax rate for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 from the prior year is primarily due to the effect of higher income before income taxes as compared to the prior year and the effect of enacted tax law changes in the U.K. which required a remeasurement of deferred tax balances during the three months ended June 30, 2021. The prior year effective tax rates were unusually low due to the effects of permanent differences on the lower income before income taxes, which drove a reduction in the estimated annual effective tax rate in the second quarter since the amounts of certain of our permanent differences do not vary with income before income taxes.
Net Income Attributable to Global Payments
Net income attributable to Global Payments increased to $263.6 million and $460.3 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, respectively, compared to $37.3 million and $180.9 million, respectively, for the prior year, reflecting the increase in operating income and additional equity in income of equity method investments. Equity in income of equity method investments increased primarily due to increases in transaction volumes and appreciation in fair market value of investments held at certain investees.
Diluted Earnings per Share
Diluted earnings per share was $0.89 and $1.55 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, respectively, compared to $0.12 and $0.60, respectively, for the prior year. Diluted earnings per share for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 reflects the increase in net income and a decrease in the weighted-average number of shares outstanding.
31

Table of Contents
Liquidity and Capital Resources
In the ordinary course of our business, a significant portion of our liquidity comes from operating cash flows and borrowings, including the capacity under our credit facilities. Cash flow from operating activities is used to make planned capital investments in our business, to pursue acquisitions that meet our corporate objectives, to pay dividends, to pay principal and interest on our outstanding debt and to repurchase shares of our common stock. Accumulated cash balances are invested in high-quality, marketable short-term instruments.
Our capital plan objectives are to support our operational needs and strategic plan for long-term growth while maintaining a low cost of capital. We use a combination of bank financing, such as borrowings under our credit facilities, and senior note issuances for general corporate purposes and to fund acquisitions. In addition, specialized lines of credit are also used in certain of our markets to fund merchant settlement prior to receipt of funds from the card networks.
We believe that our current level of cash and borrowing capacity under our senior unsecured revolving credit facility, together with expected future cash flows from operations, will be sufficient to meet the needs of our existing operations and planned requirements for the foreseeable future. Early actions taken to preserve our available capital and provide financial flexibility in response to the effects of COVID-19 on our business, including the temporary reduction of certain operating expenses, employee compensation costs, other discretionary spending and planned capital expenditures, added to the strength of our financial profile. We regularly evaluate our liquidity and capital position relative to cash requirements, and we may elect to raise additional funds in the future, through the issuance of debt or equity or by other means.
At June 30, 2021, we had cash and cash equivalents totaling $1,799.5 million. Of this amount, we considered $970.3 million to be available for general purposes, of which $33.3 million is undistributed foreign earnings considered to be indefinitely reinvested outside the United States. The available cash of $970.3 million does not include the following: (i) settlement-related cash balances, (ii) funds held as collateral for merchant losses ("Merchant Reserves") and (iii) funds held for customers. Settlement-related cash balances represent funds that we hold when the incoming amount from the card networks precedes the funding obligation to the merchant. Settlement-related cash balances are not restricted; however, these funds are generally paid out in satisfaction of settlement processing obligations the following day. Merchant Reserves serve as collateral to minimize contingent liabilities associated with any losses that may occur under the merchant's agreement. While this cash is not restricted in its use, we believe that designating this cash as a Merchant Reserve strengthens our fiduciary standing with our member sponsors and is in accordance with the guidelines set by the card networks. Funds held for customers and the corresponding liability include amounts collected prior to remittance to or at the direction of our customers.
We also had restricted cash of $140.2 million as of June 30, 2021, representing amounts deposited by customers for prepaid card transactions. These balances are considered cardholder funds held and are subject to local regulatory restrictions requiring appropriate segregation and restriction in their use.
Operating activities provided net cash of $1,109.6 million and $960.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, which reflect net income adjusted for noncash items, including depreciation and amortization and changes in operating assets and liabilities. Fluctuations in operating assets and liabilities are affected primarily by timing of month-end and transaction volume, including changes in settlement processing assets and obligations. The increase in cash flows from operating activities from the prior year was primarily due to the increase in earnings after the adjustment for certain noncash items, including amortization of acquired intangibles and depreciation and amortization of property and equipment.
We used net cash in investing activities of $1,161.9 million and $270.3 million during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, primarily to fund acquisitions and capital expenditures. During the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we used cash of $943.1 million and $74.1 million, respectively, for acquisitions. We made capital expenditures of $219.6 million and $208.4 million during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. These investments include software and hardware to support the development of new technologies, infrastructure to support our growing business and the continued consolidation and enhancement of our operating platforms. We expect to continue to make significant capital investments in the business, and we anticipate capital expenditures and other investments in the business during 2021 will return to pre-COVID-19 levels.
32

Table of Contents
Financing activities include borrowings and repayments under our various debt arrangements, as well as borrowings and repayments made under specialized lines of credit to fund daily settlement activities. Our borrowing arrangements are further described in "Note 5—Long-Term Debt and Lines of Credit" in the notes to the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements and below under "Long-Term Debt and Lines of Credit." Financing activities also include cash flows associated with common stock repurchase programs and share-based compensation programs, as well as cash distributions made to noncontrolling interests and our shareholders. We used net cash in financing activities of $91.8 million and $510.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
Proceeds from long-term de bt were $2,821.0 million and $1,867.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Repayments of long-term debt were $1,830.3 million and $1,809.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Proceeds from and repayments of long-term debt consist of borrowings and repayments that we make with available cash, from time-to-time, under our revolving credit facility, as well as scheduled principal repayments we make on our term loans. On February 26, 2021, we issued $1.1 billion aggregate principal amount of 1.200% senior unsecured notes due February 2026. We used the net proceeds from this offering to fund the redemption in full of the 3.800% senior unsecured notes due April 2021, to repay a portion of the outstanding indebtedness under our revolving credit facility and for general corporate purposes. On May 15, 2020, we issued $1.0 billion aggregate principle senior unsecured notes. We used the net proceeds from this offering to repay a portion of the outstanding indebtedness on our revolving credit facility and for general corporate purposes.
Activity under our settlement lines of credit is affected primarily by timing of month-end and transaction volume. During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we had net borrowings from settlement lines of credit of $134.2 million. During the six months ended June 30, 2020, we had net repayments of settlement lines of credit of $25.5 million.
We repurchase our common stock mainly through open market repurchase plans and, at times, through accelerated share repurchase ("ASR") programs. During the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we used $1,072.9 million and $421.2 million, respectively, to repurchase shares of our common stock. The activity for the six months ended June 30, 2021 included repurchase of a total of 2,491,161 shares at an average price of $200.71 per share under an ASR program. On February 10, 2021, we entered into an ASR agreement with a financial institution to repurchase an aggregate of $500 million of our common stock during the ASR program purchase period, which ended on March 31, 2021.
As of June 30, 2021, we had $611.0 million of share repurchase authority remaining under our share repurchase program. On July 29, 2021, our board of directors approved an increase to our existing share repurchase program authorization, which raised the total available authorization to $1.5 billion.
We paid dividends to our common shareholders in the amounts of $114.9 million and $116.6 million during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.
Long-Term Debt and Lines of Credit
Senior Unsecured Notes
We have $7.5 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes, which mature at various dates ranging from June 2023 to August 2049. Interest on the senior notes is payable semi-annually at various dates. Each series of the senior notes is redeemable, at our option, in whole or in part, at any time and from time-to-time at the redemption prices set forth in the related indenture.
On February 26, 2021, we issued $1.1 billion in aggregate principal amount of 1.200% senior unsecured notes due March 2026. We incurred debt issuance costs of approximately $8.6 million, including underwriting fees, fees for professional services and registration fees, which were capitalized and reflected as a reduction of the related carrying amount of the notes in our consolidated balance sheet at June 30, 2021. Interest on the notes is payable semi-annually in arrears on March 1 and September 1 of each year, commencing September 1, 2021. The notes are unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness and rank equally in right of payment with all of our other outstanding unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness. We used the net proceeds from this offering to fund the redemption in full of the 3.800% senior unsecured notes due April 2021, to repay a portion of the outstanding indebtedness under our revolving credit facility and for general corporate purposes.
33

Table of Contents
Senior Unsecured Credit Facilities
As of June 30, 2021, borrowings outstanding under the term loan and revolving credit facility were $2.0 billion and $717.0 million, respectively.
We may issue standby letters of credit of up to $250 million in the aggregate under the revolving credit facility. Outstanding letters of credit under the revolving credit facility reduce the amount of borrowings available to us. The amounts available to borrow under the revolving credit facility are also determined by a financial leverage covenant. As of June 30, 2021, the total available commitments under the revolving credit facility were $2.3 billion.
Compliance with Covenants
The senior unsecured term loan and revolving credit facility contain customary conditions to funding, affirmative covenants, negative covenants, financial covenants and events of default. As of June 30, 2021, financial covenants under the term loan facility required a leverage ratio of 3.50 to 1.00 and an interest coverage ratio of 3.00 to 1.00. We were in compliance with all applicable covenants as of June 30, 2021.
Settlement Lines of Credit
In various markets where we do business, we have specialized lines of credit, that are restricted for use in funding settlement. The settlement lines of credit generally have variable interest rates, are subject to annual review and are denominated in local currency but may, in some cases, facilitate borrowings in multiple currencies. For certain of our lines of credit, the available credit is increased by the amount of cash we have on deposit in specific accounts with the lender. Accordingly, the amount of the outstanding lines of credit may exceed the stated credit limit. As of June 30, 2021, a total of $57.3 million of cash on deposit was used to determine the available credit.
As of June 30, 2021, we had $487.5 million outstanding under these lines of credit with additional capacity to fund settlement of $1,393.9 million. During the six months ended June 30, 2021, the maximum and average outstanding balances under these lines of credit were $813.8 million and $482.7 million, respectively. The weighted-average interest rate on these borrowings was 2.05% at June 30, 2021.
See "Note 5—Long-Term Debt and Lines of Credit" in the notes to the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements for further information about our borrowing agreements.
Commitments and Contractual Obligations
During the six months ended June 30, 2021, our commitments and contractual obligations increased from the amounts disclosed in "Item 7 - Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations-Commitments and Contractual Obligations" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020. The increase primarily relates to the acquisition of software, technology infrastructure and related services. Our estimated purchase obligations as of June 30, 2021 were $285.3 million during the remainder of 2021, $237.2 million during 2022, $305.3 million during 2023 and 2024, $335.7 million during 2025 and 2026 and $754.0 million thereafter for a total of $1,917.5 million.
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
We have not entered into any off-balance sheet arrangements that have, or are reasonably likely to have, a material effect on our financial condition, revenues, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources.
Effect of New Accounting Pronouncements and Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted
From time-to-time, new accounting pronouncements are issued by the Financial Accounting Standards Board or other standards setting bodies that may affect our current and/or future financial statements. See "Note 1—Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies" in the notes to the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements for a discussion of recently adopted accounting pronouncements and recently issued accounting pronouncements not yet adopted.
34

Table of Contents
Forward-Looking Statements
Some of the statements we use in this report, and in some of the documents we incorporate by reference in this report, contain forward-looking statements concerning our business operations, economic performance and financial condition, including in particular: our business strategy and means to implement the strategy; measures of future results of operations, such as revenues, expenses, operating margins, income tax rates, and earnings per share; other operating metrics such as shares outstanding and capital expenditures; the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on our business; our success and timing in developing and introducing new services and expanding our business; and statements about the benefits of our acquisitions, including future financial and operating results, the company’s plans, objectives, expectations and intentions, and the successful integration of our future acquisitions or completion of anticipated benefits and strategic initiatives. You can sometimes identify forward-looking statements by our use of the words "believes," "anticipates," "expects," "intends," "plan," "forecast," "guidance" and similar expressions. For these statements, we claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements contained in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.
Although we believe that the plans and expectations reflected in or suggested by our forward-looking statements are reasonable, those statements are based on a number of assumptions, estimates, projections or plans that are inherently subject to significant risks, uncertainties and contingencies, many of which are beyond our control, cannot be foreseen and reflect future business decisions that are subject to change. Accordingly, we cannot guarantee you that our plans and expectations will be achieved. Our actual revenues, revenue growth rates and margins, other results of operations and shareholder values could differ materially from those anticipated in our forward-looking statements as a result of many known and unknown factors, many of which are beyond our ability to predict or control. Important factors, among others, that may otherwise cause actual events or results to differ materially from those anticipated by such forward-looking statements or historical performance include the effects of global economic, political, market, health and social events or other conditions, including the effects and duration of the COVID-19 pandemic and containment taken in response; management’s assumptions and projections used in their estimates of the timing and severity of the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on our future revenues, results of operations and liquidity; our ability to meet our liquidity needs in light of the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic or otherwise; the outcome of any legal proceedings that may be instituted against the Company or our directors; difficulties, delays and higher than anticipated costs related to integrating the businesses of Global Payments and TSYS, including with respect to implementing controls to prevent a material security breach of any internal systems or to successfully manage credit and fraud risks in business units; failing to fully realize anticipated cost savings and other anticipated benefits of the Merger when expected or at all; business disruptions from the Merger integration that may harm our business, including current plans and operations; failing to comply with the applicable requirements of Visa, Mastercard or other payment networks or card schemes or changes in those requirements; the ability to maintain Visa and Mastercard registration and financial institution sponsorship; the ability to retain and hire key personnel; the diversion of management’s attention from ongoing business operations; the continued availability of capital and financing; increased competition in the markets in which we operate and our ability to increase our market share in existing markets and expand into new markets; our ability to safeguard our data; risks associated with our indebtedness, foreign currency exchange and interest rate risks; the effects of new or changes in current laws, regulations, credit card association rules or other industry standards, including privacy and cybersecurity laws and regulations; and events beyond our control and other factors presented in "Item 1A - Risk Factors" of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020, which we advise you to review. These cautionary statements qualify all of our forward-looking statements, and you are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements.
Our forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made and should not be relied upon as representing our plans and expectations as of any subsequent date. While we may elect to update or revise forward-looking statements at some time in the future, we specifically disclaim any obligation to publicly release the results of any revisions to our forward-looking statements, except as required by law.
ITEM 3—QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK
For a discussion of our exposure to market risk, refer to Part II, Item 7A, "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk," contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020.
35

Table of Contents
ITEM 4—CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
As of June 30, 2021, management carried out, under the supervision and with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended). Based on this evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that, as of June 30, 2021, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective in ensuring that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in applicable rules and forms and are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in those reports is accumulated and communicated to management, including our principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.
Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting
There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended June 30, 2021 that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.
36

Table of Contents
PART II—OTHER INFORMATION
ITEM 1—LEGAL PROCEEDINGS
We are party to a number of claims and lawsuits incidental to our business. In our opinion, the liabilities, if any, which may ultimately result from the outcome of such matters, individually or in the aggregate, are not expected to have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations or cash flows. See "Note 13—Commitments and Contingencies" in the notes to the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements for information about certain legal matters.
ITEM 2—UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS
(c) Purchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer and Affiliated Purchasers
Information about the shares of our common stock that we repurchased during the quarter ended June 30, 2021 is set forth below:

Period | Total Number of Shares Purchased (1) |  | Average Price Paid per Share |  | Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs |  | Maximum Number (or Approximate Dollar Value) of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs (2)
|  |  |  |  |  |  | (in millions)
April 1-30, 2021 | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  |  | $ | — |
May 1-31, 2021 | 358,770 |  |  | 195.11 |  |  | 358,770 |  |  | — |
June 1-30, 2021 | 1,142,779 |  |  | 192.49 |  |  | 1,142,779 |  |  | — |
Total | 1,501,549 |  |  | $ | 193.12 |  |  | 1,501,549 |  |  | $ | 611.0 |

(1)Our board of directors has authorized us to repurchase shares of our common stock through any combination of Rule 10b5-1 open-market repurchase plans, accelerated share repurchase ("ASR") plans, discretionary open-market purchases or privately negotiated transactions. During the quarter ended June 30, 2021, pursuant to our employee incentive plans, we withheld 30,708 shares, at an average price per share of $197.25, in order to satisfy employees' tax withholding and payment obligations in connection with the vesting of awards of restricted stock.
(2)As of June 30, 2021, we had $611.0 million of share repurchase authority remaining under our share repurchase program. The board authorization does not expire, but could be revoked at any time. In addition, we are not required by the board’s authorization or otherwise to complete any repurchases by any specific time or at all.
37

Table of Contents
ITEM 6—EXHIBITS
List of Exhibits

3.1 |  | Third Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Global Payments Inc., incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Global Payment Inc.’s Post-Effective Amendment No. 1 on Form S-8 to the Registration Statement on Form S-4 filed on September 18, 2019.
3.2 |  | Articles of Amendment to the Third Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Global Payments Inc., incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Global Payments Inc.'s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 1, 2020.
3.3 |  | Tenth Amended and Restated Bylaws of Global Payments Inc., incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to Global Payment Inc.’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 1, 2020.
31.1* |  | Certification of the Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2* |  | Certification of the Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1* |  | Certification of the Principal Executive Officer and the Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101* |  | The following financial information from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2021, formatted in Inline XBRL (eXtensible Business Reporting Language) and filed electronically herewith: (i) the Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Income; (ii) the Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income; (iii) the Consolidated Balance Sheets; (iv) the Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows; (v) the Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity; and (vi) the Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements. The instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document.
104* |  | Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101).

______________________

* |  | Filed herewith.

38

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

|  |  | Global Payments Inc.
|  |  | (Registrant)
| Date: August 2, 2021 |  | /s/ Paul M. Todd
|  |  | Paul M. Todd
|  |  | Senior Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
|  |  | (Principal Financial Officer)

39